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Risk assets rally as markets react to 

central bank meetings

Week in Review 
• The two highly anticipated central bank meetings dominated 

markets last week as the Federal Reserve left US rates unchanged 
but made it clear that the possibility of an increase in December is 
still on the table. The Bank of Japan signalled a tweak in its 
monetary policy stance, announcing a shift towards utilising 
interest rates rather than the money supply going forward.  

• Risk assets rallied as the outcomes from the BoJ and Fed policy 
meetings were met positively by the market. The tone of both 
meetings was seen as ‘dovish’, implying that neither institution is 
in a rush to raise interest rates. 

• Gold rose for a fifth day as a weakening US dollar and a fall in 
bond yields helped the metal advance, whilst oil had another 
volatile week as talks between oil producing states continued. 

 
 
 

Index 1 Week Return 
16.09.16 to 23.09.16 

Year to Date Return 
31.12.15 to 23.09.16 

  
Local 

Currency 
% 

Euro 
% 

Local 
Currency 

% 

Euro 
% 

Global (euro) FTSE World (total return) 1.8% 1.8% 5.1% 5.1% 

US S&P 500 1.2% 0.5% 5.9% 2.5% 

Europe FT/S&P Europe Ex. U.K. 2.7% 2.7% -4.8% -4.8% 

Ireland ISEQ 0.0% 0.0% -10.0% -10.0% 

UK FTSE 100 3.0% 2.0% 10.7% -5.7% 

Japan Topix 2.9% 3.6% -12.8% 1.2% 

Hong Kong Hang Seng 1.5% 0.9% 8.1% 4.5% 

Bonds Merrill Lynch Euro over 5 1.2% 1.2% 9.7% 9.7% 

The global index was up for the 
week, returning 1.8%, pushing the 
year to date return to over 5% in euro 
terms. The UK and Japan were 
amongst the strongest markets in local 
terms, as currency fluctuations 
continue to strongly influence returns 
for euro based investors.   

Oil was up over 3%, as markets 
anticipate the finalisation of a Saudi-

led deal on production levels amongst 
oil-producing nations.  Copper finished 
up over 3% and remains in positive 
territory for the year in dollar terms. 
Silver and gold were both up on 
the week with gold remaining up over 
26% year-to-date, and silver up an 
impressive 42%. 

The influential US ten year bond 
yield was down on the week to 

finish at 1.62%, as the ‘dovish’ Fed 
tone helped support bond prices. The 
German equivalent was also pushed 
back into negative territory, closing 
out the week with a yield at -0.08%. 

The euro/dollar currency pair was 
trading at $1.12 per euro, having 
moved from a rate of $1.09 at the end 
of 2015.  
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The Week Ahead
Tuesday 27 September Thursday 29 September Friday 30 September 

The Bank of Japan release the minutes 
from last week’s meeting. Given the 
policy shift announced there should be 
plenty of interest in any further details 
that are made available.  

Final Q2 US GDP figures go to print 
where growth is expected to be 
revised to 1.2% quarter-on-quarter 
from 0.8%. 

Final UK GDP figures are also released 
for the second quarter of the year. 
Growth is expected to be revised to 
0.6% quarter-on-quarter from 0.4% 
and 2.2% year-on-year, from 2%. 
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